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LANDULPH NEWSLETTER 

Your guide to what’s happening in the area 

Issue no 111  June/July 2024 

 Awaiting the opening of Duke Orchard.  Photograph by Debbie Geraghty  
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The Tamar at Cargreen in December 

Photograph by Marc Shirlaw 

Parish Council - April 
Matters Arising The confusing road name sign for Church Lane had 
been reported.  

Planning Outline application for a bungalow in the garden of       
Tregwheal (near the Cross).  Councillors asked about the impact on 
the immediate neighbours, but the applicant believed there was no 
issue.  The neighbour should be encouraged to make an on-line  
comment, but the PC supported the application. 

Climate Working Group The group reported a lot of interest in the 
temperate rainforests at Ziggerson and Weir Point.  Members had 
attended an Energy Day at St Cleer, where Mitchell & Webber were 
promoting HVO – basically cooking oil – as a green alternative for    
oil-fired home heating. 

Orchard Working Group The official opening of Duke Orchard was 
on 27 April and included a 
‘BioBlitz’ and hedgehog  
survey. The group asked for 
£500 towards the opening 
event which would pay for 
printing, noticeboards,    
preservative for benches, a 
metal arch for the  entrance 
and crab apple trees.  The 
group has made a second 
FIPL grant application for 
£48,924.42 for the Duchess 
Orchard; Councillor Worth             
announced that the grant 
had been approved two 
hours before the meeting.  
Smiles all round!   
(BioBlitz photograph by Debbie 
Geraghty) 

Phone Box Councillor Gawith reported that the land on which the 
phone box library stands did not appear to be owned by anyone.  She 
will get a quote for a wrought iron handrail for the roadside edge of 
the platform. 
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Next edition copy date is 15 July 2024. Inclusion of any 
material after this date will be subject to space available. 

Please contact a Group member for more details 

Allen Pack          01752 842012    allen.gardendelights@live.co.uk 
Liz Aubrey-Fletcher    01579 350088    lizaf@btinternet.com 
James Jermain          01752 847546    jamesdjermain@aol.com  
Gwenda Keene          07761 969649    gwendakeene@gmail.com 
Phillida Jermain         01752 847546    phillidajermain@hotmail.com 
Jane Moore           01752 840826    jcm98@btinternet.com 
Susan Hassan          01752 840434    sueanddavid1@hotmail.co.uk 
 
The Newsletter Group reserves the right to edit or refuse material.  If there are 
any mistakes, we apologise.  Signed articles do not necessarily express the 
views of the Group.                                            

Letters to the editor or articles can be given to any committee member . 
Adverts to Jane Moore. 
The newsletter can be viewed at www.landulph.org.uk 
If you are a new resident to the parish and would like to write a small 
article introducing yourself, we would be delighted to hear from you 

   Landulph News is produced by Bluemoon Print and Promotions, www.bmpp.co.uk 
Please recycle this newsletter with all your normal paper 

 

Life Saving Automatic Defibrillators 
There are two defibrillators located within our parish, both for public 
use in an emergency. 
       1.  Landulph Memorial Hall in Fore Street 
       2.  Cargreen Yacht Club,  Coombe Lane. 
 
Landulph Memorial Hall defibrillator: 
Located adjacent to front doors 
To use you are required to input the code 1111 to unlock, and press 
the green ‘tick’ button to open for  access. 
Cargreen Yacht Club defibrillator 
Located on the front wall of the building before you reach the front 
doors. 
This unit is left unlocked, and so no unlock code is required. 
 
Please remember in the event that you may need to use one of the 
above units, that in a cardiac arrest situation:  continuous CPR is  
essential while someone else goes to obtain the defibrillator. 
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GAS SAFE 2827437 

On her way to church in style!    
Congratulations to Bethany Richards and Ed Norris  

who were married recently in Landulph Church 
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Admin Google’s services were becoming very costly, but no      
progress had been made on replacing them. With the insurance 
renewal due, there was a review of the Council’s fixed assets. 
Should the new orchard trees be listed?  The PC decided that dead 
trees would not be claimed on insurance so there was no need to 
list them. 

Footpaths The PC is still seeking a suitable contractor and had     
invited anyone interested in the job to make contact. 

Cricket Ground Last month, a parishioner queried public access  
to the cricket ground near The Cross.  This was originally leased   
to Saltash Cricket Club, with the condition that if they stopped using 
it then it should be opened for parishioners.  Callington Cricket Club 
had absorbed Saltash CC,  so had they inherited the rights of use? 
More investigation was needed, but public use invariably involved 
dog walking.  The resulting ‘presents’ made chasing cricket balls 
fraught with unpleasantness.  (Ah, cricket - the sound of willow on 
leather - remember Cynthia Payne? - and if you understand that, 
you’re as old as I am!) 

Abandoned Boats A parishioner reported an abandoned,         
hazardous fibre-glass dinghy on the foreshore footpath near the 
Spaniards.  Councillor Tagg mused that it could be reported to  
Cormac, who would do nothing about it.  Wider discussion ensued 
in the public forum about abandoned boats.  There are several in 
our vicinity, including two between Neale Point and the church.    
No conclusion was forthcoming – ideas would be welcome. 

AOB The School PTA requested financial support for centenary 
celebrations but failed to specify how much!  They will be asked    
to submit a grant application.  On the topic of PC grants, over     
recent years there had been no applications from parish groups.  
The  PC agreed to publicize the availability of grants.  (This article - 
QED!) 

The next PC meeting is 20 May, preceded by a Parish Meeting 
starting 6pm for 30 minutes, when the PC will present its     
achievements over the year.  Councillor Ansell will describe        
developments at the Elbridge electricity substation, so come along 
to find out what is going on.                                            Peter Plume 
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 Cargreen Fundraising for  
 Cancer Research  
 On Saturday June 15 between 10am and 
12noon at Landulph Memorial Hall we will 

be holding a fundraising coffee morning with stalls. There will be a 
raffle, tombola, plant, handicraft and white elephant stalls.  Do come 
and help us raise funds for Cancer ResearchUK. 

Book Exchange 
The Book Exchange in the old telephone box, continues to be well 
used, says Jane McRill who looks after it. It has also proved a useful 
charity money raiser. Surplus books and those being replaced are  
taken to Dr Barnado’s in Saltash. Last year this raised £708 plus 
£177 in reclaimed Gift Aid tax. 

Jane is always on the look-out for suitable books. Donations can be 
left at 7 Hodders Way where they are stored and regularly rotated 
into the Exchange. Jane prefers paperback book and asks that old 
magazines and hardbacked volumes are not left in the Exchange. 
She also asks people to keep the Exchange neat and tidy. 
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Steve Holman 

Landscape & Fencing Contractor 

Patios, paths, drives, fences,lawns, wall-
ing and generalgarden work undertaken. 

Burrhills Farm  

Carkeel 

Saltash  

PL12 6NR               01752 849225 

 

around the edges and a whole lot of different invertebrates hiding 
out under the logs, we will now set up a database with this infor-
mation and we aim to keep adding to it.  Why? 

Orchards provide a vital haven for wildlife when so much of our 
countryside is under pressure from development.  They offer many 
different habitats and food sources; the combination of fruit trees, 
grassland, hedgerows and scrub, free from herbicide and pesticide 
use and soil disturbance, can support thousands of species.  In 
Spring, for instance, the tree blossom will provide a feast of nectar 
and pollen for local pollinators (most importantly, without them who 
will pollinate the trees to set the fruit and ensure a good harvest?)   

The BioBlitz gave us the chance to start recording the biodiversity   
of the orchard. Doing this is fun and a great way to teach children 
about our native wildlife and, importantly, will help inform the      
management of the Orchard so we keep a healthy and balanced 
ecosystem.  We will definitely be back doing more recording, so 
please let us know if you’d like to help (contact details on page14).       

                                                    Amy Hurn, Landulph Climate Group 
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CHRIS AND DAN BILLING CONTRACTORS 

0.75 to 7.5 ton Mini Diggers for hire 
with CITB Trained operator 

Drainage and Septic Tank Installation 
Site clearance 

Bulk excavation 
Bricked paved Driveways 

Landscaping and groundworks 

Agricultural Contractor and Garden 
Services 
Tree Surgery 
Garden Clearance 
Hedge Trimming 
Turfing 
Fencing 
Seasoned logs for sale 

Dan Billing 07725082046 Chris Billing 07980574104 

Contact 01752 845234 
dcbplanthire@aol.co.uk 

The Secret Life of Duke Orchard 
Did you know that our new community 
orchard has the long term potential to provide both Landulph         
residents with fruit, cider and fun AND food and shelter for thousands 
of wildlife species? 

The Landulph Climate Group spent a great afternoon running our  
first ‘BioBlitz’ at the recent opening of Duke Orchard (see picture on 
page 2). We had brilliant help from local families as we started the          
important task of learning what lives in the orchard.  Using survey 
equipment and ID charts loaned by the Tamar Valley National     
Landscape team, we collected a list of species and mapped where 
they were found.  From birds singing in the hedgerows, to wildflowers  
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    LOG Activity Day:  if you would be interested in   
    coming along to help scour out new paths, put up    
    fencing, move logs, sow seed to encourage  
    pollinators and birds or put wood chip around the    
    base of our trees in Duke Orchard please contact 

philllidajermain@hotmail.com / 01752 847546.    Cider and apple  
juice will be served at the end of the day! 
 

Heads Up:  Landulph Festival of Music & Arts  
set over four weekends,  4 – 27 October 2024 and   
includes an exhibition of art by local artists.  If  you 
have work you would like to submit or want to find out more about this 
year’s programme keep an eye on www.landulphfestival.co.uk. 

 Landulph Memorial Hall  
Sadly only two members of the 
public were  interested enough 
to attend the recent AGM of the 
Memorial Hall to find out  if the 
LMH is managing to remain   
solvent, has enough people to 
run its day to day affairs and plan for the future. 

An average of 100 people use the hall every week. Why, I wonder, 
were there not more supporting the committee at the AGM?  The  
community of Landulph relies on a very small committee to keep this 
valuable asset in working order. The booking clerk, treasure,          
secretary, website manager, chair and the committee all give time  
voluntarily.   

Plans for the future include battery storage for the electricity generated 
by the solar panels. The 100 Club continues to generate income as 
does the ‘café’.  

If you have any ideas for fund raising, please let us know. 

John Wright, Chair 

Thank you  to those who were kind enough to respond to our appeal 
for funds in support of the newsletter.   We received donations of £295 
from the general public and £250 from the Festival Committee.   
                                                                            Newsletter Committee 



6 

 

Slow worms 
It is a thrill and a privilege to see one of these fascinating and     
beautiful creatures in the garden.  You may know some of the facts 
about this most interesting reptile, but some may surprise you.  They 
are a friend of the gardener as they eat small invertebrates like slugs 
and snails.  

Firstly, many people know that a slow worm is not a snake, although 
it looks somewhat like one.  It is actually a legless lizard. If you    
handle one, you will find they are smooth and silky; but be gentle as 
it has the ability, like a lizard, to shed its tail to escape if they feel 
threatened. They do not bite or sting. 

They love humid and thick vegetation, so allowing a part of your  

 

Tamar crossing fees to rise 
The owners of the Tamar bridge and Torpoint ferry have submitted 
plans to raise the cost of the crossing by 40p for cars and light 
vans. Plymouth City Council and Cornwall Council are asking the 
Government for permission to raise the fee to £3. Tag discounts 
will remain at 50 per cent meaning a crossing will cost £1.50. 

Local MP Sherryl Murray raised the issue in a Parliamentary      
debate in May asking for Government support to help reduce the 
increase. The rises have been proposed for some time but the   
formal application was submitted on 2 May after the Government 
failed to respond to a letter from Sheryll Murray asking for financial 
support. 

Objections to the increases have to be lodged by Friday 14 June. 
They should be sent to: NTCT Casework Manager, National 
Transport Casework Team Newcastle, Tyneside House,          
Skinnerburn Road, Newcastle Business Park, Newcastle Upon 
Tyne, NE4 7AR, or by email to nationalcasework@dft.gov.uk.    
Full details of the proposal are available at the Tamar Bridge Office 
and the Torpoint Ferry Office. 

The Transport Secretary, Mike Harper, will make his decision on 
the application in due course. He also has the power to call for a 
public inquiry.   Members of the Bridge and Ferry joint committee 
will continue to lobby the Department for Government support for 
the crossings.                                                           James Jermain  
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Landulph Under Fives 

We have welcomed some new children to preschool over the last half 
term, the register is nearly full, a welcome change after a difficult few 
years! The children have settled in brilliantly and it's lovely to see their 
new friendships forming.  

Thank you to everyone that came to our Easter Event which raised a 
massive £400. A 'Bag2School' collection will be held on 11 June and we 
would be grateful for any donations. An evening fundraiser with a band 
and bar for July, Our AGM will also be held in July, please let us know if 
you would like to join the committee.       info@landulphunderfives.co.uk  

Landulph School  

It has been lovely to finally welcome some sunshine this term, even if it 
is still a little temperamental! The summer term is always a busy one, 
and this year is no exception with plenty of school trips and  visitors 
planned for the children. 
 

Class 1’s topic of the term is “How 
are rainforest plants different to 
ours?”. This was, of course, a 
great opportunity for them to visit 
the Eden Project  
 

Class 2’s topic is “How can we 
make Team GB proud?”. They 
have been incorporating this topic 
into all their learning. In DT they 
have been designing, making, and 
evaluating recipes for different 
athletes, and are becoming excellent food technicians.  
 

Class 3’s topic is “Are things always fair?”. They are focusing on       
geography in particular and are exploring global commerce and fair and 
sustainable trade  
 

If you have a child who is due to start school in September 2024 or 
2025, we would love to welcome you to Landulph to show you our 
school.   A few places are available in other year groups.  Please      
contact us for more information or to arrange a visit. 

                                                                          Karen Ball - Headteacher 
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Sunken yacht recovered – at last 
Ocean Wave, a 39ft Jeanneau Sun Fast owned by Malcolm McGee, 
was moored off the Crooked Spaniard Inn when it was struck by 
lightning and sank in March.   

After several weeks sitting on the  
bottom of the Tamar, the yacht  
was declared an insurance write-
off and removed on a low loader 
for recycling by Marine and Boat      
Recycling in Tavistock.  

Using air bags for buoyancy, it   
took the crew of the salvage boat  

several attempts to get her to the 
surface. A diver spent many hours 
underwater over several days   
working in zero visibility to attach 
the flotation devices securely. 

    The wreck was towed to the         
    Spaniard Quay where South West  
    Crane Hire lifted her ashore.  Then  
    the job of pumping and digging out  
    10 tons of silt began before she 

was light enough for the journey.   The operation involved some of the 
largest machinery ever seen in the village. Even so, the weight of the 
yacht meant it had to be lifted out of the car park in stages – ‘bunny 
hopping’. 

The hull was lifted on to a 
low loader which proved too 
short.  Fortunately it had an 
extendable section which 
was tromboned’ out by an 
extra 2m. 

Fore Street was cleared of cars for the delicate journey out of the  
village.  Guttering contractors and roofers were on standby.      

           Photos James & Phillida Jermain, Andy Haynes 
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space to be a bit wild will help 
them. They also like to be able to 
sun themselves on a warm path 
and to find a warm refuge under a 
piece of corrugated iron sheet or 
in the warmth of a compost heap. 

Last autumn I had the misfortune 
to disturb one in hibernation and 
learnt that they usually bury them-
selves underground from about 
October to April or May.  This is 
probably why they were named as a worm. They have up to twelve 
offspring born live, having hatched from eggs inside their mother 
(ovoviparous).  They are also our longest living reptile with an average 
lifespan of 20 to 30 years; one has been documented at over 50. They 
are protected by the Wildlife and Countryside Act, but sadly we cannot 
explain this to the cats who are one of their main predators! 

                                                                              Margaret Honey 

Greg Khan 
Professional Plastering Service 

Over 25 years experience 

 Internal and external plastering  

Damp problems remedied 

Lime Render 

Artex ceilings and walls flattened  

All work undertaken is guaran-
teed  

Tel: 01752 843622  

Mobile: 07577 275950 
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Church Spring Fair 

The Landulph Church Spring Fair was held on the afternoon of the 
27 April and it was great that this was coordinated with the opening 
of Duke Orchard on the same afternoon.  This brought many people 
to both the orchard and the church.  Our church has been serving 
the people of Landulph for hundreds of years and it was great to see 
so many enjoying themselves within this wonderful building.  The 
Cream Teas and Cake stall were particularly busy and we would like 
to thank everyone who helped and also the independent stall hold-
ers who supported us.   Finally a thank you to you all for spending 
the afternoon with us which raised a grand sum of £791 for the 
Church Fabric Fund which helps pay for the upkeep of our medieval 
church.                                              Andrew Barrett – Landulph PCC 
 

We made it back to Landulph School! 

James, Andy, Ben, Frank, 
Arron, Chris, Dan, Steve, 
Christian and Brian,       
parents of Landulph School 
children past, present and 
future, walked the Tamara 
Coast to Coast Way across 
three days kicking off at 
Morwenstow and ending at 
Landulph School. 

Day one was an exciting  
24 miles up and down the 
coast path, through blue-
bell woods, passing the 
source of the Tamar and  
ending with a night     
camping in Bakesdown 
Farm.  Day two was a   
gruelling 29 miles along 
country roads, with a     
pitstop at Firebrand  
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hundreds of bulbs.  There 
will be more fruit trees   
and a willow tunnel in a 
natural play area and     
for basket weaving. Bio-
diversity will be enhanced 
by planting local species 
to extend the hedgerows 
and, as an experiment,    
a new tiny forest using  
the Miyawaki system, a      
natural approach to speed 
up tree growth. 

Duchess Green will be 
accessible via a board-
walk bridge over the pond. 
We aim to make the paths 
at the lower part of the 
field wheelchair/buggy 
friendly with access to a 
composting toilet.      

In addition to some seating and picnic areas, our grant covers a 
tiered green meeting space and two field shelters with natural roofs 
which will have bird watching slots.  A path right round the field will 
be a welcome addition for those who like to run. 

The development of Duchess Green is being guided by an ecology 
study and we aim to install bat and nesting boxes.  If you’d like to 
know more about the development please see our section on the 
www.landulph.org.uk, attend a Parish Council meeting (there is a 
report at every meeting), talk to a member of the Working Group or 
become a volunteer (see page 12).  Please don’t try to visit    
Duchess Green at present as there is no public access. 
Landulph Orchard Green Working Group: Cllr Martin Worth (chair), Jo 
and Andrew Butcher, Gill Mannings Cox, Phillida Jermain, Gwen and 
Paul Morris, Steve Pearson, Cllr Clare Tagg, Jenny Turnage. 

Clare Tagg 

Plan by Clare Tagg, photographs by Debbie Geraghty and Clare Tagg 
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LET ME WRITE YOUR WILL 
FOR YOU 

I am a retired solicitor 
so you know it will be done properly 

I always come to your home 
so  you feel more confident 

Couples can protect their home 
from residential fees 

Let me tell you how 
 

I also cover 
Powers of Attorney - Living wills 

Inheritance tax planning 
My prices are reasonable 

and there’s no vat! 
MICHAEL GRUNDY 

Churchland Cottage  St Dominick 
Telephone 01579 351467 

 
A QUALITY SERVICE- A SENSIBLE PRICE 

After the opening there was time for people, young and old, to enjoy 
the Church fair, then return to sit and enjoy the peace and beauty of 
Duke Orchard.  You are welcome to visit whenever you like, after all, 
it is your community orchard, maybe for a picnic or just so your      
children/grandchildren can let off steam.  But please, no dogs.  If    
you visit the Duke Orchard and have any  suggestions or need to   
report any issues, please email LOG@landulph.org.uk or contact one 

of the Working Group. 

Duchess Green  
In a year’s time we hope 
to open the other field, 
Duchess Green.  While 
Duke Orchard is primarily 
an orchard, Duchess 
Green is larger with more 
diverse habitats.  We will 
be honouring the history 
of the field by resurrecting 
an old pond and planting  

9 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Brewery to refuel and rehydrate before spending the night at 
Goosewell Glynn.   The last day was a painful but rewarding 21 
miles along familiar paths back to the warm welcome of Landulph. 

We’d like to thank everyone that’s donated and supported us. To    
all the walkers that joined us for the final day and crowds that       
welcomed us back to Landulph - those last few miles would’ve been 
a lot harder without your support.   Special thanks to Pentillie Castle 
for allowing us to walk a picturesque route through their grounds and  

providing a much-needed pitstop after the hills! 

We’ve raised over £2100 which is incredible and will make such a 
difference to the children in our school.  We feel genuinely privileged 
to live in such a wonderful community, and while our bodies are   
broken our hearts are full!                                            James Crocker 

There is still time donate at:  https://tinyurl.com/gofunmelandulph 
                                                

Congratulations to Richard Barrow and Jennie Gee who have been  

elected Commodore and Vice Commodore of Cargreen Yacht Club. 
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NICOLA GREENE 
BSc (hons) Podiatry McHs 

HPC Registered Chiropodist/
Podiatrist 

Home Visit Practice treating 
all your foot care needs: 

 
ÿ Nail Cutting 

ÿ Corns and Calluses 

ÿ Thickened Nails 

ÿ Dry Cracked Skin 

ÿ Foot Pain 

ÿ Diabetic Foot Assessments 

Tel: 01752 291565 or 01579 590027 
M:  07786164205 

         E: nicki_greene@yahoo.com  

#auroraborealis over Cargreen 11.5.2024.      Photo: Katie Brailsford 
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  Landulph Orchard Green Update 

  It’s been an exciting few weeks for the Orchard                
  project; first we heard that we had been awarded    
  a FIPL grant to develop Duchess Green and then     
  on 27 April we opened Duke Orchard.  A team of      

volunteers worked hard to    
install the new gate (digging 
holes in shillet is hard work)  
and plant up the crab apple tree 

entrance arch using funding 
provided by Cornwall         
Community Chest.    About 160 
people visited the orchard on 
opening day.  We began by 
drinking the health of the 60 

new trees  in local apple 
juice and  cider; then 
Cargreen Village Choir     
serenaded the trees and 
their plea to ‘Bring me    
Sunshine’ worked as,       
despite the forecast, there 
was no rain.  The Orchard 
was opened officially by 

Martin  Howlett, Chair of 
Tamar Valley National      
Landscape, assisted by 
Joseph Best, Fleur 
Pearson and Martin 
Worth. 
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Fri  5  10am—12 
TBA    

Memorial Hall “Cafe” weekly.  Drinks. Cakes & chat 
Cadet BBQ 

LMH 
CYC 

Sat  6       6.30pm Ceilidh / Barn Dance at The Rising Sun including pasty 
supper and  raffle.   Entry by ticket only (price TBC)     
available in advance from Eric 01752 843683, Alan 01752 
358869 or any member of the Botus Fleming Church   
Council.  

 

Sun  7     10.00am 
                 6.00pm 

Holy Communion, Landulph Church 
Celtic Evening Prayer, Halton Quay 

PC 

Tues 9       TBA Gardening Club:  Evening visit to local gardens and       
refreshments. 

RBA 

Mon  15   6.30pm Parish Council Meeting LMH 

Tues 16    2.30pm Good Companions LMH 

Sun 21         10am Morning Praise at Landulph Church PC 

Mon  20    6.30pm Parish Council meeting LMH 

Tues  21   2.30pm Good Companions LMH 

Fri 26 12.25-12.45 Mobile Library, Coombe Lane  

PARISH COUNCILLORS  
Chair       Martin Worth      07949 208055   martin.worth@landulph.org.uk 

Member    Martin Ansell    07592 348272      martin.ansell@landulph.org.uk  
Member    Gaye Braund             01752  847774          gaye.braund@landulph.org.uk 

Member  Philip Braund     01752  847793       philip.braund@landulph.org.uk 

Member   Libby Gawith      01752 845423  diane.gregory@landulph.org.uk 

Member  Clare Tagg         07866 680971    clare.tagg@landulph.org.uk 

Clerk         Katherine Williams 01752 240541    clerk@landulph.org.uk 

Cornwall County Councillor for Trematon and Landrake 

                 Martin Worth   07949 208055       cllr.martin.worth@cornwall.gov.uk 

To receive regular parish council news go to www.landulph.org.uk 

100 CLUB WINNERS   
MARCH                                       APRIL                                   MAY   
1st Terry West £21                  1st Pre School £21             1st Neil Cradick £21    
2nd ChrisƟne Bowman £16   2nd J&S AusƟn £16            2nd Bowls Club £16    
3rd Carolyn Pickard £12         3rd Gaye Braund  £12       3rd Jo Pearson £12 
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Parish Diary June / July 2024 
 Contact details for organisers of groups  

Venues:  LMH = Landulph Memorial Hall   MHA = Memorial Hall Annexe   
PC = Parish Church, CYC = Cargreen Yacht Club, 

Contacts for booking LMH and MHA Landulphhall@gmail.com 

Bus Service 454 
to/from Saltash 
Mondays (NOT 
Bank Holidays) 
NEW TIMETABLE 

8.55am  Cargreen Waterside to Saltash station 9.18,     
               leisure centre 9.25 (see page 16) 
2.40pm  Saltash station, Cargreen 3.10.   
Bus can be hailed or will stop as requested  

https://www.gocornwallbus.co.uk/services#top 

 

Film Club 
LMH 

3rd Tuesday in winter 7 for 7.30pm                 John Hall 
Johnhall1500@gmail.com 

01752  
841598  

Gardening Club 
LMH 

2nd Tuesday 2.30pm                                   Jen Hambly  
hambly.wayton@gmail.com       

01752  
846504  

Good  
Companions 

3rd Tuesday 2.30pm                                Wilma Oakes 
  

01752  
843784  

Hopper Shopper 
from Landulph to 
Carkeel Shops 

Every Wednesday 11.04am from junction of Coombe 
Lane and Fore Street to Carkeel shops. 
Return 1pm to your door.  May be hailed en route. 

£3 round trip                   saltashredbus@gmail.com  

07306 
359561 

Mah Jongg at  
5 Coombe Drive 

Every Wednesday 2.30—5pm         Annemarie Nathan 
annemarienathan@hotmail.com 

01752 
844127 

Memorial Hall 
Cafe 

Every Friday 10am—12.   Coffee, tea, soft drinks, 
home made cakes on sale.   Come for the chat! 

01752 
844302 

Mobile Library 
Coombe Lane 

Every 4th Friday 12.25—12.45  
See  Mobile Library - Cornwall Council  

 

Parish Church Landulph is now part of the Saltash Benefice  

Parish  
Council 

3rd Monday of the month except August, LMH, 6.30pm 
Details on PC website & village notice board  

01752  
240541  

Post Office Hatt Post Office open 9am—4pm Mon—Fri Hatt PO 

Purrfect  
Pilates 

Tuesdays 5.45—6.45pm with Chris Juckes, LMH 
purrfectpilates1@gmail.com 

07888 
704917 
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Refuse 
Collections 
Fortnightly 

Food waste & rubbish WEDS 12, 26 June, 10, 24 July 
Food waste & recycling WEDS 5,19 June, 3, 17,31 July 
Garden rubbish TUES 11, 25 June, 9, 23 July 

www.cornwall.gov.uk/recycling 

 

Short Mat 
Bowls LMH 

Wednesdays 2 - 4pm, Thursdays 7 - 9pm  Shirley Kitney 
tregwheal@yahoo.co.uk 

01752 
846808 

Taiji 
LMH  

Wednesdays 10 – 11am                           Helen Manning 
                                      helenmanning50@hotmail.com  

01822 
258208 

Under 5s MHA Monday - Friday morning and afternoon sessions      
during term time                                                Claire Fry 

committee@landulphunderfives.co.uk 

07718  
830149 

Village Choir 
CYC 

Thursdays 7.30—9pm                               Chris Bowman 
                                     christenebowman@hotmail.co.uk 

01752 
841573 

OTHER CONTACTS 
LANDULPH FESTIVAL OF MUSIC & ARTS            https://www.landulphfestival.co.uk 

LCG (Landulph Climate Group)                                           lindahobley@hotmail.co.uk 

LOG (Landulph Orchard Green) Volunteer Co-ordinator  phillidajermain@hotmail.com  

PROW (Public Rights of Way) Group working with CORMAC thegweniemorris@sky.co 

 JUNE  

Sun 2    10.00am 
                6.00pm 

Holy Communion at Landulph Church 
Celtic Evening Prayer, Halton Quay 

PC 
 

Mon 3      8.55am 
 
 
 

9.00am 

454 bus weekly from Coombe Lane/Fore Street corner, 
arrive  Saltash Station 9.18, leisure centre 9.25. 
return  2.34 Saltash Station, Cargreen 3.10 
Bus can be hailed or asked to stop anywhere en route. 
Under 5s Monday—Friday during term time 

 
 
 
 

MHA 

Wed  5  10.00am   
              11.00am 
              2  - 4pm 
               2.30pm  

Taiji meets weekly 
Weekly Hopper Shopper (see page 11) 
Short Mat Bowls meets weekly 
Mah Jongg meets weekly at 5 Coombe Drive 

LMH 
LMH 
LMH 

Thurs 6   9.45am 
              7 –  9pm 
                7.00pm 

Landulph Stay & Play, weekly in term time 
Short Mat Bowls meets weekly 
Cargreen Village Choir meets weekly 

MHA 
LMH 
CYC 

Fri  7  10am—12 Memorial Hall “Cafe” weekly.  Drinks. Cakes & chat LMH 

Sun 9    10.00am 
              10.00am 

Holy Communion, St Dominick 
Morning Praise, St Mellion 
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Sun 9         1.00pm LOG Activity Day:  if you would like to come to help     
in the community orchard please contact                 
phillidajermain@hotmail.com, tel 07732 349619 

 
Duke 

Orchard 

Tues  11   
 

9.30am 

'Bag2School' collection in aid of the Under 5s.   We 
would be grateful for any donations.  
Gardening Club:  all day visit to RHS Rosemoor, Great 
Torrington.   Meet at LMH car park. 

MHA 

Sat 15  10am—12 
 
 
                 2—5pm 

Cancer Research UK fundraising coffee morning with 
stalls. Raffle, tombola, plant, handicraft and white ele-
phant stalls..   Do come to support us! 

Flower Festival in Botus Fleming Church.  Garden   
Party and Dog Show at Churchtown - which is just a 
few yards from the church  

LMH 

Sun  16   10.00am 
                10.00am    

Morning Praise, Landulph 
Family Service, Pillaton 

PC 

Mon  17   6.30pm Parish Council Meeting LMH 

Tues 18     2.30pm Good Companions LMH 

Sun  23   10.00am Holy Communion, St Mellion  

Fri 28 12.25-12.45 Mobile Library, Coombe Lane  

Sun 30    10.00am Holy Communion with Baptism, St Mellion  

 JULY  

Mon 1      8.55am 
 
 
 

9.00am 

454 bus weekly from Coombe Lane/Fore Street corner, 
arrive  Saltash Station 9.18, leisure centre 9.25. 
return  2.34 Saltash Station, Cargreen 3.10 
Bus can be hailed or asked to stop anywhere en route. 
Under 5s Monday—Friday during term time 

 
 
 
 

MHA 

Tues  2     5.45pm  Purrfect Pilates LMH, Tuesdays with Chris Juckes LMH 

Wed  3    10.00am 
               11.00am 
                 2.00pm 
                 2.30pm 

Taiji meets weekly 
Weekly Hopper Shopper (see page 11) 
Mah Jongg meets weekly at 5 Coombe Drive 
Short Mat Bowls meets weekly 

LMH 
LMH 

 
LMH 

Thurs 4     9.45am 
               7 –  9pm 
                 7.00pm 

Landulph Stay & Play, weekly in term time 
Short Mat Bowls meets weekly 
Cargreen Village Choir meets weekly 

MHA 
LMH 
CYC 


